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Regional Events / Streeksgebeure 

BotSoc Talk: Saturday February 21st Speaker to be con-

firmed: Riaan Manser and Vasti Geldenhuys on rowing 

across the Atlantic. Riaan's commitments may make this 

date impossible in which case that popular speaker, Mi-

chael Orren will be our guest. 

Saturday March 21st. An illustrated interaction between 

two horticulturalists, Jane Forrester and Jenny Berrisford 

entitled “Gardening with Indigenous Plants.” Jane is horti-

culturalist at Harold Porter Gardens and Jenny recently 

retired from her business 'Jenny B Landscapes'. 

At all talks a voluntary collection will be taken and the at-

tendance register will be circulated. 

Contact Merrilee: 028 272 9314  

(also see BotSoc Newsletter for January on 

www.bettysbay.info under ‘Publications’) 

VACANT POSITIONS  –   BETTIES BAY RATEPAYERS ASSOCIATION 

Due to the current incumbent retiring we urgently need to fill the following positions in our 

organisation: 

Editor – The Buzz 

Webmaster – Bettys Bay Ratepayers Association 

See p24 for contact detail 
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Contact Us 
Buzz 
P O Box 48 
Betty’s Bay 
7141 

thebuzz@bettysbay.info 

Deadline for submissions: 

20th of each month 

http://www.bettysbay.info/ 

Please send us your comments, sugges-

tions, events and news. 

Subscribing to the BBRA 

R60 per person per year, payable to: 

BBRA Current Account 

ABSA Hermanus 

Branch Code 632005 

Account No 4066 6164 39 

NB! Reference must include your surname 

and Erf Number. Please do not send cash. 

Contact: Adrian de Kock 028 272 9998 

Obtaining the BUZZ 

The following options are available: 

1. Get a copy at the Village Centre Cafè 
or Penguin Place, normally first week 
of each month. 

2. Download a PDF version from our 
web page. Go to link ‘The Buzz’ at 
http://www.bettysbay.info 

3. We also leave a number of copies at 
the Betty’s Bay Library.  

Advertising and Crassula Hall 

payments 
Payable to: 

BBRA Current Account 

ABSA Hermanus 

Branch Code 632005 

Account No 4066 6164 39 

NB! Reference must include your business 
name. Please do not send cash. 

Contact: Heinie Foot 082 375 4827 

Notice: The Buzz is a private newsletter, administered, financed and published by the BBRA so as 

to communicate important issues with its members. The committee reserves the right not to publish 

letters or articles it may receive.  

Disclaimer: The views expressed by the Buzz contributors are the authors’ own and do not neces-

sarily represent the views of the Editor of the Buzz. 

SAPS Emergency Contact Numbers 

Charge Office  028 271 8219 

   028 271 8200 

Station Commander 082 778 6793 

Additional Cell Nos. 079 894 1624 

   079 894 1622 

   082 443 6069 

   082 522 1831 

mailto:thebuzz@bettysbay.info
http://www.bettysbay.info/
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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
HELD ON FRIDAY, 19 DECEMBER 2014 

IN THE CRASSULA HALL AT 18H00 

1. OPENING AND WELCOME 

The Chairman extended a word of welcome to all present, especially all the new mem-
bers.  He welcomed Councillor L. Krige and thanked her for taking the time to attend the 
AGM.   He said he was delighted with the attendance, but felt that a number of the mem-
bers had not attended due to the fact that both the Chairman’s and Treasurer’s Reports 
had been sent out early.   The Chairman informed the meeting that it had been decided to 
hold the meeting on the 19th as so many members had complained that the 27th was in 
the middle of the Christmas festivities with their families.   He said that it was difficult to 
please everyone and requested that members inform the committee of a date which they 
felt was more acceptable. 

D. Fick requested everyone to please complete the attendance register with all their de-
tails so that the data base can be updated.  The meeting was advised that the quorum 
requirement of 30 members was exceeded thus the meeting could take place.  

32 members attended the meeting. 

2. APOLOGIES 
Apologies had been received from D. Hofmeyr, G. van der Merwe, Mr. and Mrs. Swart, 
Mr. and Mrs. Van Niekerk, Prof. and Mrs. Orren, Mr. and Mrs. Dall, A. Scholefield, Mr. 
and Mrs. Pollard, R. Starke, R. Howell, K. Smith, L. Birch, P. Lawless. B. Edwards, C. 
Chaplin, Dr. and Mrs. Heydorn, J. van Deventer, A. Louw and H. de Kock. 

3. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS AGM 
The Chairman advised that the AGM Minutes would once again be published in the Buzz 

and on the website, as well as emailed to members early in February and that the AGM 

Booklet for the AGM for 2014 had been emailed to all on our data base, posted to those 

who do not have emails and also  posted on the web site at the end of November 2014.   

The Minutes of the AGM held on 27 December 2013 was taken as read and approved. 

PROPOSED:   JUDGE FARLAM    SECONDED:   MIKE ROUX 

4. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MINUTES 
There were no matters arising which would not be dealt with in the Chairman’s Report. 

5. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 

INTRODUCTION. Your Committee has had a very strenuous year, faced with many prob-

lems and there remain many challenges that still lie ahead. We have endeavoured to 

keep members informed of the more important issues through newsletters and notices 

either through our website or by email.  We certainly do not wish to spread any pessi-

mism but rather to alert our membership to the prevailing circumstances.  We are at times 

inundated with complaints from the community (both members and non-members) about 

conditions in the village.  We have also not taken unilateral decisions without first consult-

ing with our members. We appreciate responses we receive as we are guided by the 

views and comments of our members.  Inevitably most of these issues need to be chan-

neled through the Municipality or the Ward Committee.  However, there are also tenden-

cies to have unrealistic expectations and some residents are critical of what has or has 

not been achieved by the Committee without coming forward with constructive and realis-
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tic solutions.  Many of these are issues over which we have little, if any, control.   

We would be most remiss in not thanking our Ward Councillor for all her assistance and 

support throughout the year.  A special word of thanks to the Committee and members 

for their generous support and in particular members of our Volunteer Fire Fighters and    

Neighbourhood Watch, many of whom are not even members of the Association, for all 

their hard work and dedication.  

Sadly we had to bid farewell to Nancy van Heerden, wife of Louis van Heerden our for-

mer Chairman of the Association and former Coucillor of Ward 10, who passed away 

early in June after a long illness.  Nancy will be remembered for her involvement in Bot-

Soc, which she served as Chairperson, the Kogelberg Biosphere Reserve and the Rate-

payers’ Association.   

MUNICIPAL MATTERS.  Of particular concern are the perceived financial constraints of 

the Overstrand Municipality which will inevitably hold serious consequences for ratepay-

ers in the foreseeable future.  Expenditure is outgrowing the revenue being collected from 

ratepayers. Income has reduced because ratepayers have been saving on water and 

electricity usage whilst costs have increased due to increased salaries above the rate of 

inflation. An anticipated decrease in Capital Expenditure is ultimately going to result in a 

decrease in maintenance of our ailing infrastructure. There is more and more reliance on 

revenue from ordinary cash strapped ratepayers to balance the budget.  It is anticipated 

that we will face an even tougher budget in 2015. 

Interaction with the Municipality on budgetary issues has however not been very helpful.  

We do not believe it inappropriate to question the Municipality about service delivery or 

unusual rates increases.  Unfortunately, some efforts to engage the Municipality on is-

sues of concern have been met with disdain.  Questions raised about unrealistic increas-

es and expenditure is viewed as an attack on the establishment.  It does not auger well 

when we are faced with such intolerance.  Infrastructure backlog remains a major chal-

lenge for the entire Overstrand.  

Whilst water and sewage infrastructure levies have been charged to property owners 

over the last couple of years there is no likelihood of water borne sewage being provided 

in the next decade. We have been told categorically that the Municipality does not have 

the financial resources to undertake the backlog all at once.  It is going to take years if not 

decades for this to be done.  Members are therefore justified in wanting to know what is 

happening to this revenue. 

Despite our many requests over the years the Overstrand Municipality has continued to 

neglect maintenance and the upgrading of our fractured infrastructure.  It is not neces-

sarily the lack of service delivery but rather the quality and the pace of services received 

especially when ratepayers are experiencing increased rates far in excess of inflation and 

in the face of enormous salaries being earned by senior officials.  More often than not our 

budgetary requests have been rejected as not being a priority.  The unfortunate percep-

tion is that Betty’s Bay is being regarded as a low priority area.  The perception is that 

outlying towns have over the years been subsidizing development in Hermanus.   Our 

requests for boardwalks onto our beaches to facilitate access (wheelchair and elderly 

folk) have been ignored but then we read of an undertaking into the implementation of the 
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Phase 2 of the Hermanus CBD which will include street furniture upgrades, signage, etc.  

Our request for signs giving tourist’s direction to the penguins has also fallen on deaf 

ears.  Our requests that the Municipality provide us with an analysis of the budgets so 

that we can compare the proportion of rates collected with the proportion of expenditure 

for both Capital and Working budgets, never materialized.  Whilst we accept a degree of 

cross-subsidization it could be that Betty’s Bay is being starved of an equitable share of 

the rates revenue.     

So as to assess the concerns of our membership we sent out an email earlier in the year 
after the budget was released to determine whether there was any cause for concern.  
The response was overwhelming.  Residents expressed deep concern about the unrealis-
tic increases in rates and taxes without there being very little improvement to our area.  
We are constantly being reminded by the Municipality that there is no money. Whilst we 
have been experiencing a shrinking economy, a sliding currency, ailing infrastructure and 
diminishing service delivery, we find senior officials earning enormous salaries.  We be-
lieve that we have the right to pursue issues which affect our village and its residents 
without fear, favour or prejudice and without being accused of being radical or wanting to 
form an ‘independent party’. It is therefore necessary that we obtain a mandate from 

our members to continue to pursue these matters. 

Salaries and wages is some 30% of the budget.   This has also received adverse media 

attention. Salaries are growing at a rate which is out of proportion with the rate of inflation.  

Salary of the Municipal Manager in particular, apart from George, is reported to be the 

highest in the Western Cape.   Ratepayers simply cannot afford this in the long term. 

Many already have to dip into savings to balance their personal budgets as pensioners 

cannot keep pace with rising costs. 

Whilst the rest of the country was taking austere measures through these difficult times to 

cut costs, the Overstrand Municipality does not appear to be adjusting to economic 

changes. We are also alarmed at R80mil being spent on Contract Services and R12.8mil 

on Consultant Fees.  This was a 37% increase since 2009.  Whilst services were being 

contracted out there was no showing of any savings. The Finance Minister has in fact 

taken the step of capping spending on Consultants.  What assurance do we have that 

ratepayers are not paying twice for the same work as officials pay consultants to do the 

work? 

Another issue of concern is the Overstrand Municipality wanting to take over the Eskom 

services in towns like Betty’s Bay where we enjoy pre-paid services. This will result in 

much higher rates being charged to residents in Betty’s Bay should this become a reality. 

The Overstrand Municipality has acknowledged that the 67% increase in rates on vacant 

land last year had been unreasonable despite our previous objections.  

WHALE COAST DEVELOPMENT FORUM. The Association combined with some 22 
other organisations in the area of the Overstrand Municipality has taken the initiative to 
establish a united umbrella body (WCDF) to address issues affecting the region. The Fo-
rum is fully representative of communities across the board.  Ratepayers’ Associations of 
Hermanus, Betty’s Bay, Pringle Bay, Kleinmond, Vermont, Onrus, Gansbaai, De Kelders, 
Stanford and Sandbaai are all members while business and special interest groups like 
the Hermanus Business Chamber, Gateway Centre Directorate, Hawston Seafarms 
Foundation and Proteadorp Community Association have joined the Forum. 
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While individual organisations will continue with their business within their mandates, we 
believe that in joining forces we can successfully participate in and contribute to the sus-
tainable development of the Overstrand region. This will include representations, negotia-
tions and communication with the Overstrand Municipality, promoting the interests of the 
Overstrand in co-operation with the Overstrand Municipality and facilitating regular com-
munication and consultation between members.  The main objective is towards keeping 
rates and tariff increases within the recognized rate of inflation.  Whilst we accept that the 
Overstrand Municipality has a budget to balance they need to take cognizance that rate-
payers also have financial constraints. As one can imagine we are dealing with some very 
complex issues as each town in the Overstrand has its own unique problems.  Roads, 
storm water drainage, flooding of properties, shifting sand dunes and ailing infrastructure 
are just some of our own on-going concerns in Betty’s Bay.  The aim of the Forum is not 
to seek confrontation but it is inevitable that by its nature it will be seen as confrontational 
especially when it raises controversial issues.  The Forum has consulted with an inde-
pendent Economist and we are satisfied that the current increases are not sustainable in 
the long term.   

A Committee of the Forum met with the Mayor, Municipal Manager and other senior offi-

cials on 30 October.  The Overstrand Municipality was not very amenable to the meeting 

since they believe that all representations should be through the respective Ward Com-

mittees.  The Forum is however of the view that some Ward Committees have not been 

functioning effectively when dealing with the Overstrand Municipality. Although Ward 

Committees are supposed to give communities the opportunity to express their needs, 

their opinions on issues that affect their lives and to have them heard at municipal level it 

would appear as if the Overstrand Municipality is not very receptive.  The Municipal Man-

ager is of the view that the Overstrand Municipality is under no obligation to meet with the 

Forum and was quite adamant that they would not engage with any other organization 

other than through the Ward Committees. The Mayor was also of the view that the Over-

strand Municipality would under no circumstances allow any input by other organisations 

in the budget process.   

We suspect that the budgetary public participation processes through the Overstrand 

Municipal Advisory Forum (OMAF) are simply to appease the public.  The Manager’s view 

is that the OMAF is simply an information session. The Overstrand Municipality calls for 

budget input when in fact the budget has already been finalized and submitted to govern-

ment for approval.  

TREASURER’S REPORT. Adrian de Kock reports that an examination of our income and 

expenditure account accompanying this report and some underlying information reveals 

the following: 

1. The Volunteer Fire Fighters have started a campaign to raise funds for equipment 
and to this end have begun a monthly “boerewors roll” sale. On the two occasions 
where the sale was held this year they raised R4630-00 and received donations of 
R2340-00 in addition to this amount. 

2. The Neighborhood Watch had no expenditure during the year as there was sufficient 
equipment at present. We hold R10545-00 in surplus funds for their use at present 
which is sufficient to cover any unanticipated cost which may arise. Eight radios and 
three spotlights previously supplied by DOCS and handed back by previous members 
of the NW were handed to SAPS for use in Kleinmond. 
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3. The running of the Crassula hall cost us a deficit of R6429-43 due to the purchase of 
sound equipment for R4849-00 and certain plumbing and electrical repairs. 

4. The supply of the Buzz ran at a surplus of R546-25 but this should have been a sur-
plus of R1026-25 if we had not to write off a bad debt of R480-00 being advertising 
costs not paid by Naturesscapes. 

5. Printing costs have reduced considerably due to the amended distribution process 
introduced but we still have to pay for the cost of printing the AGM booklet for those 
who do not have E-Mail addresses. 

6. Bank charges have been kept in check and are in fact less than the previous year. 

7. As you are aware the BBRA acted as custodian of certain funds collected for the Eco 
Centre. These funds amounted to R31471-62 in 2009 when the BBRA accepted cus-
todianship. Since that date R8372-84 in interest has been added giving a total of 
R39844-46. We recently paid out R38000-00 for the “illustration wall” to be installed in 
the Stony Point Eco Centre, run by Cape Nature on the authority of the fund raisers. 
We therefore currently hold R1844-46 being the balance. 

Overall your association had a deficit of R10570-17 for the year but the true position is a 

surplus of R27429-83 taking into account the R38000-00 paid out where we are only cus-

todians of these funds. 

Should there be any questions about the accounts Adrian will be only too happy to pro-

vide answers at the AGM. 

The under mentioned is some information on our input for the proposed 2015/16 Over-

strand Municipal budget for Betty’s Bay. 

BUDGET 2015/16 

We as Committee Members of the Betty’s Bay Ratepayers’ Association who are Ward 10 

Committee members refer to our E-Mail of 22 April 2014 wherein we listed our require-

ments for the forthcoming budget and your subsequent Ward 10 Capital Budget wish list 

distributed at the recent Ward Committee meeting and advise the following:? 

1. It is apparent that this list contains a mixture of capital and operational budget items. 

2. There are a number of duplications on the list. 

3. It appears that there are many items carried over from previous wish lists without 
ascertaining whether they are still relevant. 

4. One item is reflected as Betty’s Bay i.e. storm water Overhills where its locality 
should be Kleinmond. 

Besides these observations it is apparent that there is a need for prioritizing items and to 
this end we list below the items which we wish included separated into capital and opera-
tional items. They are listed in priority order and only refer to Betty’s Bay whom we repre-
sent. It is up to the other members of the Ward 10 Committee to deal with their specific 
areas. As far as Mooiuitsig is concerned they in fact have their own representative and 
this area should in fact be handled by them but we comment on some of their items as 
their suburb is in Betty’s Bay. 

CAPITAL ITEMS – BETTY’S BAY 

1. Tarring of Roads – Certain well used roads must be placed on the priority list for tar-
ring i.e. 

a. Wheeler Road from Porter Drive to intersection at Lakeside Drive/White Road and 
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continuing up to Salvia Road intersection. 

b. Main Beach parking area – This area must be enlarged by removal of the dumped 
sand. 

c. Oxalis Road from Disa Road to White Road. 

d. White Road from the intersection with Wheeler Road to Porter Drive where it 
changes its name to Lakeside Drive. 

e. High Level Road – Steep areas. 

2. Replacement of Potable Water Pipes – The phased replacement of pipes needs to be 
stepped up. 

3. Otter Close Bridge – A suitable permanent structure needs to be constructed. 

4. Storm Water Pipes – Installation of storm water pipes in areas which historically be-
come flooded such as surrounding the lakes i.e. Lachenalia Road.   

5. Industrial Refuse Bins – Required to replace the decrepit trailer and thus avoid the 
current health hazard. 

6. Life Saving Equipment – Appropriate equipment must be supplied as well as suitable 
signage re “rip tides” etc. installed. 

7. Disabled access – Main Beach and Silver Sands boardwalks. This has been dragging 
on for some time and needs to be addressed.   

8. Hangklip Library Extension – Is this not the responsibility of Provincial Authorities? 

OPERATIONAL ITEMS –BETTY’S BAY 

1. Gravel Roads – Sufficient funds must be allocated to maintain gravel roads in Betty’s 
Bay on an ongoing annual basis. The current processes of scraping roads without 
any “run off” being catered for will with the rains convert roads into dams and rivers. 

2. Storm Water Channels – They must be cleared on an ongoing annual basis and not 
just confined to the main roads.  

3. Road Side Clearing – Many roads have narrowed due to encroachment of vegetation 
and must be cut back on an annual ongoing basis to allow vehicles to pass each oth-
er and avoid accidents.  

4. Bass Lake Boardwalk – Secure boardwalk to prevent it being moved by storm water 
annually. 

All current items on the wish list headed as being in Betty’s Bay may be deleted and re-

placed by the above capital items. 

As far as Mooiuitsig is concerned we comment as follows: 

CAPITAL ITEMS – MOOIUITSIG 

1. Sidewalk Clarence Drive to Mooiuitsig – There are various problems delaying such an 
undertaking such as piping near the surface. 

2. School Children Bus Shelter – We understand that this has been scrapped as the 
children are picked up in Mooiuitsig. 

3. Clinic Room at Community Hall – Is this not the problem of the Health Department? 

4. Paving of Road to Mooiuitsig Hall – We do not consider this a priority as long as the 
gravel road is maintained. 

5. Storm Water Mooiuitsig – We are unaware of this problem. 

6. Building of Clinic – See 3) above – This is not required. 
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7. Replacement of Storm Water Pipes – See 4) above under Betty’s Bay Capital items. 

8. Upgrading of Houses – I thought that the houses had been transferred to the residents 
and as such they are responsible for repairs, etc.  

OPERATIONAL ITEMS – MOOIUITSIG 

Roads and sidewalks – See 1) and 3) under Operational Items for Betty’s Bay. 

The Area Manager was requested to give effect to these items. 

DUNE AND DRIFT SAND MANAGEMENT.  We are particularly grateful to one of our 

members, Gottlieb van der Merwe, for taking the initiative to revive the Dunes Interest 

Group. 

Gottlieb reports as follows:  

We reported previously on the conclusion of the court action and promises by the Munici-

pal Manager made at a subsequent Ward Committee meeting that despite the Court rul-

ing, the Municipality would continue to clear the roads of drift sand and that the Municipal-

ity is in the process of drafting an appropriate management plan for the dunes as provid-

ed for in the Overstrand IDP.  Work on the latter has however subsequently been termi-

nated upon instruction from Municipal Management. 

Affected homeowners have established the Betty’s Bay Dune Interest Group (BBDIG) 

with a membership of about 40 and managed by a committee comprising Gottlieb van der 

Merwe, Ron Whytock and Belius Potgieter.  The committee has a mandate to negotiate 

on behalf of the group with the authorities (local and Provincial) on the dune issue and is 

working closely with the BBRA (Dan Fick). 

Removing the sand from the roads presented a problem due to the limitations imposed by 

the various environmental Acts and Regulations and the Directorate Land Management at 

the Province suggested that the Municipality present a temporary Maintenance Manage-

ment Plan to the Province that would allow them to remove the sand and legally dispose 

thereof.  The plan was drafted, presented for public participation and approved by the 

Province in record time just before Christmas 2013.  Unfortunately, the Municipality’s pre-

ferred alternative for disposing of the sand (transferal onto the beach at the eastern end 

of Morea Road) was rejected due to (understandable) objections by Morea Road property 

owners. The approved alternative (dumping the sand on the Main Beach parking lot) 

turned out to be completely impractical.  Sand is still being removed from the roads, but 

we are not sure how it is being disposed of. 

In May 2014 the BBDIG committee finally managed to have a meeting with Municipal 

Management and was informed that as a result of the Court ruling and further legal opin-

ion obtained, the Municipality believes that they cannot be held responsible for the stabili-

zation of the dunes, but is willing to help facilitate a solution.  They have met with Cape 

Nature on the issue.  Cape Nature is concerned about numerous similar sand encroach-

ment problems in the Province and plan to do a survey with a view of establishing a policy 

to handle such problems in future using the Betty’s Bay problem as a case study.  The 

Municipal Manager stated that the Municipality could not do any work in areas not under 

their jurisdiction (i.e. the dunes).  However, the BBDIG managed to establish at the meet-

ing that most of the land in question (i.e. between the Nerine and Morea seafront Erven 

and the high water mark) is indicated on maps as commonage (ERF 3784) and is there-
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fore under Municipal jurisdiction! 

The BBDIG continued to follow up the Cape Nature promises and a site meeting was 

held on Main Beach in September 2014, attended by representatives from the BBDIG, 

Municipality, Province, Cape Nature, BBRA and Overberg District Municipality.  It was 

resolved at the meeting that the Municipality would update the current Maintenance Man-

agement Plan and re-issue it for public participation and approval by Province before the 

start of the holiday season.  Work on the Sand Encroachment Study and a long term 

Dune Management Plan for Betty’s Bay (the case study) will be coordinated by Cape 

Nature, but will be executed by Coastal Management of the Province with the help of 

various specialists and consultants.  The BBDIG is monitoring both these activities, which 

is currently underway.  It should be noted that the Cape Nature project could take a year 

or more to complete. 

DAWIDSKRAAL RIVER. The eroding embankments of the Dawidskraal River continue to 

remain a huge problem and the forest of Milkwood trees is under threat of being washed 

into the sea. There has over the past few years been no definitive plan and associated 

budget allocated to construct a bridge which will withstand the ongoing assault of the 

annual storms.  This bridge has been washed away on a number of occasions in recent 

times and it is time that a concerted effort is made to address this issue.  

LAW ENFORCEMENT AND TRAFFIC CONTROL. Our beaches and parking areas were 
quite chaotic during the last December festive season mainly due to services being de-
ployed at Blue Flag beaches in Kleinmond and Hermanus.  There was a distinct lack of 
Law Enforcement and Traffic Control in Betty’s Bay mainly due to budgetary constraints 
and deployment of skeleton staff.  Clearly insufficient capacity and resources had an im-
pact on the outlying Hangklip areas and this compromised on safety and security issues.  
Members of our Community Volunteer Fire Fighters were kept busy throughout the fes-
tive season, without compensation, dealing with the extinguishing of bush fires, incidents 
of illegal drinking on the beaches, the illegal setting off of fireworks on beaches, setting of 
braai fires on beaches, complaints about nuisance dogs and undertaking traffic and park-
ing control and emergency services.  Consequently, we held several meetings during this 
year with the Directorate of Law Enforcement to ensure that we did not have a recurrence 
this year.   

Violent delivery service protests in Grabouw caused the N2 to be closed off for three 
days.  This resulted in traffic to and from the Cape being diverted along the R44 through 
Betty’s Bay and Kleinmond.  This caused major disruption along Clarence Drive (R44).  
There were also several accidents along the mountain side.  

The diversion of traffic has clearly revealed that in the event of the proposed N2 toll road 
going ahead, we will be faced with worsening traffic conditions, such as,  

- Increased heavy and articulated vehicles. This continued throughout the day 
and night; 

- Speeding through villages to overtake slow moving heavy traffic; 

- Noise pollution; 

- Slowing down and build up of traffic behind heavy duty vehicles on the mountain 
side.   

STONY POINT PROJECT. The project made progress in the last few months.  As you 
will be aware this project has been on the table for some 10 years. The programme con-
sists of the upgrading and renovation of existing facilities in the form of a coffee shop, eco
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-centre, upgraded ablutions, disability friendly parking areas, the construction of a boat-
house for the Cape Nature patrol boat and the provision of clubhouse facilities for the 
Betty's Bay Boat Club.  The construction phase has been completed and the restaurant is 
due to come into operation in December. Management of the project has been trans-
ferred to Cape Nature.  The Association has transferred R38, 000 for the development of 
the eco-Centre. 

CRIME.  We have once again been faced with a significant increase in property related 
crime.  In one month we had as many as 40 incidents of housebreakings and this was 
probably much higher if unreported incidents were also to be taken into account. Alt-
hough not unique to the Overstrand, Betty’s Bay tops the list for housebreakings.   Unem-
ployment, poverty and substance abuse are being given as major contributing factors. 
Also, by far the majority of our houses remain vacant and unprotected throughout the 
year.  Indications are that syndicates may be involved since stolen items are being 
moved very quickly out of the area to the Cape.  

Way back in 2010 because of the high rates of crime in our village it had then become 
imperative that we establish a community based organization (Neighbourhood Watch) to 
assist SAPS in striving for a safe and secure environment. We created six zones across 
Betty’s Bay which initially had a measure of success in reducing crime, however, over 
time enthusiasm has dwindled and only one of the zones is still effectively carrying out 
patrols. Some of the other zones have become inactive or operate on an ‘ears and eyes’ 
basis. We urgently need to revive what was once a very active operation.  

Crime prevention is everyone’s responsibility not only that of Law Enforcement. Unfortu-
nately, we are constantly being reminded by SAPS that far too many of our residents do 
not adhere to basic security precautionary measures.  Far too many houses do not even 
have adequate intruder alarm systems. Systems that were installed many years ago seri-
ously need to be checked and upgraded. Far too many residents rely upon security pro-
viders to prevent crime, this will not happen. The mandate of Private Security is to react 
to alarm activations but only for their respective clients. They DO NOT carry out patrols of 
the village. 

Through the Community Police Forum representations were made to the Overstrand 

Cluster Board for increased visible policing.  This did not have the desired affect so we 

made direct representations to the Provincial Commissioner and the Cluster Commander.  

We did not even have the courtesy of acknowledgements.  

The CPF took the initiative of meeting with an alternative private security group to explore 

the feasibility of utilizing their services. They are based in Somerset West where they 

have had a good success rate in reducing crime.  They operate where an entire estate/

village is their responsibility and where all residents are signed up. However, their service 

has enormous cost implications.  They in fact question the effectiveness and viability of 

any private security company charging R250 per month per household.  No additional 

resources can be put in at this cost. They talk in the region of R1000 pm which will pro-

vide for proper visibility and not just for one vehicle responding/reacting to an 

alarm.  They question the sustainability and viability of three security companies operat-

ing in our villages as currently is the case.  Profit margins are minimal when clients are 

spread across three companies.  Already we have seen another security company close 

down.  They maintain that to add an additional vehicle to an area with one officer 24/7 will 

cost in the region of an additional R60, 000 per month.  We doubt if pensioners (clients) 

can afford this.  To establish a proper and functional Control Room will cost in the region 
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of R3mil. 

We continue to work on increasing our database of email addresses of our residents, 

where possible, so that regular communication can be made possible.  Residents need to 

assist by spreading the message and getting all residents/homeowners onto the network.  

We have to reduce the many unnecessary hours spent attempting to make contact with 

owners of vacant houses where crime has been committed.  

FIRE/EMERGENCY SUPPORT SERVICES. As you are no doubt aware we had a large 

fire during July resulting in the loss of two houses and damage to a number of others. 

Numerous houses were under threat and some houses had to be evacuated. Considera-

ble damage was caused to vegetation.  We are particularly thankful to our Volunteer 

Firefighters for the tremendous job they did in support of the Fire Services. 

What is disturbing is that whilst we were fighting the fire no less than five houses were 
broken into.   There were also other incidents during the year where fires were started as 
decoys whilst houses were broken into.  

Notice was received from the Overstrand Municipality stating that as from 1 July property 

owners would be charged for Fire Brigade call-outs. We are concerned that people will be 

reluctant to use this service or even consider not alerting them of a fire at the risk of being 

charged. 

CRASSULA HALL. It will be noted from the Treasurer’s report that the hall is run at a 

loss.  Notwithstanding this, there are local organisations and individuals, some of which 

may be members and some not, who are critical for having to pay for the use of the hall 

and the use of our facilities.  They expect to have the use of the hall free of charge. The 

Association, which leases the hall from the municipality, is faced with the cost of electrici-

ty, water usage, pumping of sewerage tank, cleaning of the hall, cutlery and crockery after 

events.  We also provide toilet paper and refuse bags.  On numerous occasions we have 

had difficulty in having people vacate the hall by 2am despite the fact that they are re-

quired to be out by midnight.   

MEMBERSHIP currently stands at 369 which include 9 Life Members. A few members 

have still to adjust their fees to the new amount. 11 Members have been removed from 

the list due mainly to non-payment of subscriptions.  

DISCUSSION OF CHIARMAN’S REPORT 

The Chairman said that before discussing his report, he needed to elaborate on a number 

of recent developments since sending out of the AGM Booklet. 

SAND DUNES 

Another meeting had been held on 8 December with the municipality regarding an updat-

ed Management Maintenance Plan.  It was proposed by the Overstrand Municipality that 

the sediment (sand) collected from the roads be discharged in the Main Beach car park 

as there was no alternative site. It was further proposed that this sediment then be moved 

by bulldozer to the high water mark but this is only likely to happen towards the end of 

next year.  This will have a financial burden on the Overstrand Municipality and the affect-

ed parties will have to consider becoming part of a ‘special rates area’. 

STONY POINT 
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Stony Point has for some time been the focus of a tourism upgrade and development for 
the establishment of an eco-centre, coffee shop, the upgrading of ablutions, clubhouse 
and boat launching facilities for the Betty's Bay Boat Club as well as parking areas. 
Throughout all our discussions during the planning stages of this development only men-
tion was ever made of  Wine and Malt being allowed to be served by the Coffee Shop 
which will be managed by the Mooiuitsig Community Trust.  Our understanding has al-
ways been that only light meals would be served during the day and the Coffee Shop 
would close once gates to the penguin colony closed in the early evening. 

The Municipality has now handed over management of Stony Point to Cape Nature.  Noti-
fication has since been displayed at the Coffee Shop that an application has been made 
for an "All Kinds of Liquor Licence".  D. Fick has spoken to the Project Manager (Casidra) 
who confirms that the Coffee Shop will now be functioning as a Restaurant and not a Cof-
fee Shop.   

We are not satisfied that the establishment warrants an 'all liquor' licence especially when 
it only serves light meals and is only open during the day. The Boat Club has a liquor li-
cence but the Club is restricted to a membership.  

The BBRA did not officially receive any application even though we were a member of the 
Advisory Committee. The Ward Committee only meets again in February.  

SET-BACK LINES 
Notification was received and forwarded by email to all our members advising that open 
forums are to be held during February and March 2015 regarding refinement of the 
coastal management lines for the Overberg district. All directly affected stakeholders or 
interested parties and representative groups are encouraged to register on the project 
stakeholder database. Stakeholders will be contacted directly and offered insight into the 
demarcation process as well as the opportunity to participate in the final delineation of the 
coastal management lines.  

TRIATHLON  
We have received notification that a triathlon event is being planned to take place over 
three days of the long weekend, 1 to 3 May 2015 starting and finishing in Gordon’s Bay.  
This will become an annual event. The main event which will be on Sunday 3 May is a 
triathlon cycle race.  The cycle leg comprises an outward and return leg along Clarence 
Drive through Betty’s Bay with a turn-around at Palmiet Bridge.  This will require the clo-
sure of the entire Clarence Drive to traffic to and from Gordon’s Bay for a period of up to 7 
hours.  The Ratepayers’ Associations of Betty’s Bay, Pringle Bay and Rooi Els have met 
with our Councillor and expressed opposition to the closure as it will have a major impact 
on businesses in the three villages not to mention the inconvenience to residents.  There 
will be no financial benefit to any of our villages.  It is our submission that only Gordon’s 
Bay will benefit from such an event. 

M. Roux expressed concern that the Municipality did not seem to be taking cognizance of 
issues being raised by the various Ratepayers’ Associations.   He said that it was gratify-
ing to hear that an umbrella body had now been formed to address issues on behalf of 
the entire Ratepayers’ Associations of the Overstrand and be able to speak with one 
voice.    

The question was raised whether a Data Base existed for Betty’s Bay.   D. Fick said that a  

Data Base in excess of 400 homeowners had been established.   A. de Kock advised that 
a membership Data Base of 373 had been created and stressed that non-members 
should approach the Municipality to try and solve their problems and not the Association.   
He stressed that the committee operated on a voluntary basis and were there to serve our 
members. 
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Overstrand Emergency 24 Hours 028 313 8111 

Fire Department Control Room 028 312 2400 

 Marlu Rust 082 776 9287 

  Wendy Tawse 082 442 8005 

  Fires in Reserves 082 783 8585 

Police Emergencies 10111 

  Charge Office 028 271 8219 

 Station Commander 082 778 6793 

  Sector Policing Officer 082 522 1831 

Security Providers Safe Security 028 272 9110 

  Response 082 410 7845 

  ASK Security (Office) 028 272 9500 

   24 Hour Emergency 082 951 1892 

  071 135 9029 

  Sandown Bay Security 028 271 5633 

    028 271 3306 

   028 272 9575 

Ambulances Provincial 10177 

  ER24 084 124 

Doctors Dr Du Plessis 028 271 4227 

  Dr Van Niekerk 028 271 4227 

  Dr Morkel 028 271 4227 

  After Hours 082 653 6355 

  Dr Greeff 028 272 9999 

  After Hours 082 659 9437 

  Dr Moses 028 271 3152 

  After Hours 078 417 5628 

Dentists Dr Duvenhage 028 271 3467 

  After Hours 082 861 0616 

  Dr Engelbrecht 028 271 3662 

  Dr Visser 028 271 5321 

Emergency Contact Numbers 



15 

Hospitals Hermanus Provincial 028 312 1166 

  Hermanus Medi-Clinic 028 313 0168 

  Vergelegen Medi-Clinic 021 850 9000 

Child Welfare Kleinmond 028 271 4044 

Veterinarian Dr Dave 028 271 4183 

  After Hours 083 440 5191 

KAWS Animal Welfare 028 271 5004 

Pharmacies Albertyn Pharmacy 028 271 4666 

  After Hours 082 927 5240 

  After Hours 082 868 4267 

  Kleinmond Pharmacy 028 271 3320 

  After Hours 082 652 4309 

Optometrists Obermeyer 028 271 3119 

  Optical Eyes 028 271 5684 

Municipality Betty's Bay 028 272 9263 

  Kleinmond  028 271 8400 

  Fire & Water 028 313 8111 

  Law Enforcement  028 313 8111 

  028 271 8466 

  Traffic 028 313 8111 

  Sewerage Removal 028 271 8435 

  Hermanus 028 313 8000 

Seawatch Betty's Bay 028 272 9532 

  Mike Tannett 082 994 9300 

NSRI Gordons Bay 021 856 1992 

  Hermanus 028 312 3180 

Electricity (Eskom) Electricity 021 859 5304 

  Emergencies 08600 37 566 

General Councillor Lisel Krige 028 272 9533 

  Betty's Bay Post Office 028 272 9363 

  Centre Shop 028 272 9230 

  Penguin Place 028 272 9257 

  Tourism Bureau 028 271 5657 

  Hangklip Community Care Centre 082 378 1614 

  Fire Extinguisher Service 083 741 9914 
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It was generally felt that the Municipality was not keeping the ratepayers informed as to    
what was happening.   Councillor Krige informed the meeting that the News Bulletin 
which accompanied the monthly accounts gave details of happenings within the Munici-
pality and stressed that each and every issue raised was thoroughly worked through.   
The Chairman stressed that there were monetary constraints and unfortunately felt that 
Hermanus was being given preferential treatment.   He also advised that the Councillor 
has a Discretionary Budget for Ward 10 which has been cut from R500, 000 to R400, 000 
despite the fact that Proteadorp and the Informal Settlement also falls within our Ward.    

There being nothing further to discuss, the Chairman’s report was accepted. 

PROPOSED: R. PERHOLD  SECONDED:  W. TAWSE 

TREASURER’S REPORT 

The Treasurer advised that his report had also been included in the AGM Booklet.   He 
went on to inform the meeting that the amount of R38 000 which had been paid out, was 
an amount which the Association held as custodians on behalf of a group of Ratepayers 
who had collected the money to set up an Eco Centre.   He said that the money had been 
transferred to help with the setup of an Eco/Information Centre at Stony Point.    

Adrian de Kock said that the Betty’s Bay Ratepayers’ Association was the largest in the 
entire Overstrand and welcomed all the new members who had signed up before the 
meeting.   He also thanked all the members that had paid their subscription fees timeous-
ly.    

The Treasurer informed the meeting that the Crassula Hall was rented from the Munici-
pality and said that it was the Association’s responsibility to look after the upkeep of the 
Hall.   He said that the Hall was rented out for functions and stressed that our rates were 
in keeping with those of other Halls in the area.   A. de Kock said that the Buzz was large-
ly covered by our faithful advertisers and the donations made at both Penguin Place and 
Centre Shop. 

Mr. Cope enquired whether committee members were reimbursed for their expenses.   A. 
de Kock said that any expenses were paid out of the committee members own pockets.   
He said that no claims were made for reimbursement with the exception of once or twice 
for a printing cartridge.   He went on to say that it was important for the community to 
realise that the committee was not at their beck and call as they were all giving their ser-
vices on a voluntary basis. 

It was felt that a special account should be opened into which the community could make 
donations to help cover some of the committee’s costs.   A. de Kock said that this would 
be discussed at the first meeting of the committee in 2015. 

Mike Roux proposed a motion to thank the committee for their dedication and hard work.   
The motion was unanimously passed. 

The Treasurer’s Report was approved and accepted. 

PROPOSED: H. FOOT   SECONDED: M. FOURIE 

ELECTION OF COMMITTEE MEMBERS 

Adrian de Kock informed the meeting that D. Fick had been involved with the Association 
for the last 10 years and that he had indicated that he was no longer available for re elec-
tion and would not be persuaded to stand again.   He stressed that D. Fick had served for 
Chairman over most of this period and had also served on the Ward Committee, Federa-
tion, OMAF, CPF and now the WCDF.   He had also been instrumental in the forming of 
the Volunteer Fire Fighters and the Neighbourhood Watch.  He went on to say that L. 
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Fick held the position of Secretary and had been in charge of the Crassula Hall and Ad-
vertising.   A. de Kock stressed that if the Association was to carry on operating success-
fully it was important that members be prepared to serve on the committee. 

The Chairman said that with the exception of him, L. Fick and N. Swart, all members of 
the committee were prepared to stand again.   It was important that the position of Editor 
of the Buzz and Website be filled, as according to the Constitution the Buzz had to be 
made available to members on a monthly basis and we also owed it to our advertisers to 
have the Buzz in the shops early in the month.   He also advised that it was important for 
the committee to be vigilant as since the Town Planning Department had been moved to 
Hermanus we were no longer receiving notifications of proposed developments, sub-
divisions or rezoning. We were also no longer receiving applications for Liquor Licences 
nor were these being published in the papers. 

The Chairman advised that two new nominations had been received, namely H. Foot and 
R. Perold.  He enquired whether there were any nominations from the floor.   There being 
no further nominations H. Foot and R. Perold were duly elected and welcomed to the 
committee.   D. Fick said that at the first meeting in the New Year the executive would be 
elected. 

D. Fick took the opportunity of thanking all the committee for their dedication, support and 
hard work.   He said that each and every one of them had given 100% of their time and 
stressed that he had been very proud to work with them.   He thanked A. de Kock for 
always being available when called upon and said that the Association could not hope for 
a better Treasurer.   He also thanked Councillor L. Krige for always being available to 
assist and give advice when problems arose.  

GENERAL 

Tim McGavin informed the meeting that he together with Dougie of Centre Shop were 
hosting a 5km Fun Run/Walk on 31 December to raise funds for the Volunteer Fire Fight-
ers. He said that tickets for a Raffle to be drawn after the race were on sale at Centre 
Shop.   T. McGavin said that the funds were being raised to help buy new uniforms, as 
well as hoses which W. Tawse, Coordinator, had informed him were continually being 
damaged by the fires.   He also thanked the Volunteers for their hard work and dedication 
in fighting the fires in the Hangklip-Kleinmond area.   He especially thanked all involved in 
fighting the huge fire which raged in the area recently and burnt for more than 12 hours – 
85 firefighters and 24 fire tenders were in attendance. 

E. Barnard enquired whether there was any further development regarding the Over-
strand Municipality taking over the electricity in the Hangklip area.   D. Fick said that the 
great news was that Eskom had advised that this would not take place in the near future. 

CLOSURE 

The outgoing Chairman said that he would be most remiss in not thanking the many peo-
ple in the community who do function behind the scenes and thanked them for their ad-
vice and always being prepared to help when called upon.  To all those who are actively 
involved in the Firefighting team our sincere thanks and appreciation for all your efforts in 
keeping our village safe.  

D. Fick said that on behalf of the committee he would like to wish each and everyone a 

blessed and happy Christmas, enjoy being with your family over this special period.   Also 

to all a healthy and prosperous New Year and those traveling back after the holiday peri-

od – drive carefully and keep safe. 
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Flight 270 

A Serial In Thirteen Episodes by Peter Joubert 

Dramatis personae: 

Chief Pilot:   Captain  Mamat Munsi   b 1961 

Sweetheart:   Mei Mei Hong 

Her Father:   Lee Hong 

Imam of Al-Alidayh Mosque  

on Penang Island:   Shaykh Ibn Sina 

Instructor on Bayan Penang  

International Airport:  Paddy 

Penang Minister & Friend  MayangTeuku 

Mamat’s wife   Aisyah Mussa 

Co-Pilot    Jamal Hamad bin Tengku 

Military Radar recruit  Abdul Haqq 

Episode 8: Romancing 

At a gala reception one night, Mamat saw a stunning woman across the room. He recog-

nised her immediately. She was the Vision that had disturbed him on that flight to France. 

Mamat turned to his socialite friend: 

 “Do you know that beautiful girl in the green and gold cheongsam? 

 “Who” 

 “That one” – pointing 

 “Oh! you mean the Ice Maiden” 

 “Ice Maiden?” 

 “Yes that is Mei Mei Hong. Lee Hong’s youngest daughter, she is a stewardess 

for Malaysia Airlines” 

 “That Lee Hong?” 

 “That one!” 

 “Why Ice Maiden?’ 

 “Well, her father is very strict and I hear he has dynastic plans for her, but she 

does have her own apartment, and does date. I have never heard of anyone even getting 

to first base with her, hence the Ice epithet” 

 “Have you met her?” 

 “She knows who I am, if that’s what you mean” 

 “Introduce me!” 

 “You haven’t a Hope!” 

 “Please” 

They casually stroll across the room. 

 “Hello Mei Mei” 

Episodes 1-7 was published in previous Buzzes 
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 “Hello” 

 “Still enjoy flying the world?” 

 “I love flying and love exploring the cities we go to” 

 “May I introduce another who is mad about flying?” 

She looks closely at Mamat and smiles. His heat skips a beat. 

 “I recognise you; you drank only orange juice on that flight to Charles de Gaulle” 

 “I plead guilty” 

 “Mei Mei meet Captain Mamat Munsi” 

 “Mamat – Mei Mei Hong”  

 “Hi” 

 “Which routes are you on at the moment?” 

 “I only do the Kuala Lumpur -- Charles de Gaulle and back route at the moment, 

Father thinks I will damage myself if I do more, as if I am a fragile Butterfly!, But I have 

been on most of the long-haul routes” 

 “Mamat is Chief pilot for Betterfly Airlines” 

 “Really!” 

 “May I have the next dance, Mei Mei, if I may call you that?” 

 “Such nice manners, you may, but only one, my father is watching!” 

They Waltz off silently, both taking the measure of the other. The music stops. They stand 

and look at each other 

 “Thank you, Mamat, That was divine, but no more now” 

She smiles sweetly and moves off, Mamat stands motionless, smitten; His friend takes his 

arm and leads him off the dance-floor. 

 “Poor Mamat, hit between wind and water, are you in love at last?” 

It was difficult to coincide with each other’s schedules, but Mamat managed to arrange a 

date with Mei Mei a few weeks after their first dance. It required him to hire a ‘plane and fly 

to Kuala Lumpur from Phuket. It was worth it. They really ‘clicked’. Mei Mei had received 

an excellent education and was equally well read. They found they shared similar senses 

of humour and both had the same future plans – children, love of wild places, yet willing to 

explore the cities and their culture, Mei Mei preferred romantic movies to Mamat’s action 

and both had a love of classical music, although her tastes in pop genre were too far out 

for him. 

Idyllic, but the ointment had a fly. 

 “When can I see you again?” 

 “ Oh! Mamat, not for some while, my Father is very strict and he has me watched. 
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He has plans for me” 

 “What sort of plans?” 

 “We mustn’t spoil an absolutely lovely evening. I will ‘phone you as soon as pos-

sible. It’s getting late so take me home to my apartment, my dear, and enjoy the present, 

who knows what the future will bring. And you mustn’t try to kiss me goodnight – I’d kiss 

you back. But Father would get to know and that would be the end of us. I don’t want us to 

end!” 

Mamat was very bright and determined. He wanted this girl, so he set about designing a 

campaign to woo her despite the difficulties. She was no ‘Ice Maiden’, but a lovely woman 

you could warm your hands and heart by.  

He made enquires; A few men had managed dates with Mei Mei and confirmed his im-

pressions, but were all scared away by the body-guards. Some had tried subterfuge, but 

the surveillance was too strict. One suitor was beaten up. Her Father’s plan for her also 

came to light, not that he hid it. He was determined to join his companies with a rival’s set 

of businesses, by marrying his daughter to the rival’s son. The fact that the son could not 

get into university despite the money and the fact that he had a sullen, unlovely personality 

to match his face, made him a poor marriage prospect and therefore desirable to the rival 

as a pawn in a merger. Daddy was biding his time. 

Nevertheless the couple managed the occasional meeting at a mutual friend’s party, both 

arriving and leaving separately. 

Very occasionally they managed to meet at an airport hotel when both were on matching 

flights. Lee Hong’s strategy in limiting Mei Mei’s flights was sound from his point of view. 

Mamat was in love and believed she cared for him too. They took the only course open to 

them. They matched flying schedules as best they could. Checked into separate hotels on 

stop-over and surreptitiously met in the city. They frequented less popular spots and en-

joyed each other’s company. 

These meetings were not frequent at first, but as they grew bolder and more experienced 

at dissembling, they managed to see more and more of each other. Soon Mei-mei came to 

appreciate Mamat’s sterling character and she too fell in love. She was not brought up in 

any religion, but despite her father’s antipathy to any God but Money, Mei Mai was very 

tolerant of other’s beliefs. Mamat did not feel any need to try to convert her. They were in 

love, that was that mattered. 

They realised that If Mamat flew on the same airline as Mei Mei; their chances of being 

together would increase tremendously. He was by now well known in flying circles, and 

Malaysian Airlines snapped up his application. First he still had to fly the A320 and777’s, 

starting as co-pilot again. His performance was noted and soon he was promoted to Cap-

tain again and was sent to Seattle where he was welcomed by the many friends he had 

made earlier. Mamat had no difficulty to upgrade his license to Boeing 747’s and the 

Dreamliner. 

Their stolen meetings increased. 

Mamat’s conscience troubled him; he was committing the sin of adultery. The Q’ran forbad 
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sex out of marriage. The woman was doomed to stoning to death. He went to Ibn Sina. 

The judgment was immediate and definite: 

 “Mamat, read the Q’ran: Al-Isra’ 17: 32” 

Then Ibn sina recited from memory: 

  “And come not near unto adultery. Lo! It is an abomination and an evil way” 

Thus started Mamat’s drift away from Islam. He still believed, but knew his love for Mei Mei 

was not evil. 

Their idyll lasted months, they became intimate and guiltily, but carefully, started sharing 

the hotel rooms. 

Mei Mei’s father was not a fool. He noticed the stars in his daughter’s eyes and confronted 

her, threatening banishment unless she married the sullen boy. She refused, threatening 

suicide in turn. 

Father backed off, but the couple knew they would have to be more careful and trysts be-

came less frequent and more poignant. 

A year passed in this unsatisfactory manner. And then another. Mei Mei grew shadows 

under her eyes, her pretty mouth drooped, she seldom smiled, and Mamat agonized. 

 “Sweetheart, maybe we should just part, I can’t bear to see you so unhappy” 

 “My heart, look at you -- you are not blooming yourself” 

 “What are we to do?” 

 “Let’s just marry and run away and live in a little cottage. We will be poor, but we 

will have each other” 

 “And our children? – can we condemn them to a life of poverty?’ 

 “You’ll get a flying job, many people know of your skill and experience” 

 “Maybe, but how long will we be able to escape your Father? He is in with big 

business and will soon be able to find me” 

 “It’s hopeless” 

 “Live for today, tomorrow can care for itself” 

Fate and Father knew better. He set more spies onto Mei Mai, spent more money. In 

months he had a full report: They were co-habiting.  

He sent his bully-boys to rough Mamat up. Mei Mei was murderously angry, spat at him, 

kicked him where it mattered most and promised suicide. 

Father’s resources were great. Mei Mei was drugged and whisked off to a distant relative 

amongst the billion people in China. Money ensured a closed mouth, and distance and 

obstruction ensured that searches would be futile. Mei Mei languished but was closely 

watched and prevented from harming herself. Eventually she gave up and just waited for 

old age and death. 

See http://www.bettysbay.info/PDFs/Articles/FLIGHT27O.pdf for full serial. 



22 

The Wind Bloweth... 

...the old year out, the new year in... and a happy New Year to you, too! 

Over and throughout the Festive Season recently we seemed to be fitting every activity 

between two or three others to ensure that someone else was comfortable or happy, and 

regrettably, Christmas seemed to pass us by. In hindsight, the happiest member of the 

family seemed to have been our six month-old puppy, Mandy, who simply basked in the 

attention of family members and the seemingly endless stream of visitors alike. 

Mandy is part Jack Russell (actually mainly Jack Russell) with the balance of her pedigree 

probably acquired from a passing traveller. True to the main breed, she has a mind of her 

own and is totally focussed on what she is observing, stalking, chasing or unearthing. Her 

most endearing feature is her very large ears, which she seems to use randomly at her 

own convenience. Like all other members of her species, she can sniff anything out in 

seconds, and does. This ability was clearly displayed to all when festive-wrapped biltong 

was dumped, among many other gifts, on our lounge floor in front of the Christmas tree, 

and the visitors disappeared upstairs... 

I’ve spent a while reflecting on the past few weeks and thinking about the year ahead. No, 

no resolutions – they tend not to last longer than the day they’re made. Having observed 

the canine attitude toward life and its problems, however, I’ve come to the conclusion that 

she can teach us a thing or two.  

Mandy never wakes up on the wrong side of the bed – if the couch is not barricaded at 

bedtime, she will be certain to wake up there. She never loses her beauty sleep; we are 

woken early in the morning, take her out for her ablutions, and she returns to continue her 

slumber with one of her humans. Thus she is ready to start the day alert and frisky, while 

we tend to take a little longer to rise and shine. She is always joyful, firmly believing that 

God created nature, and gardens in particular, solely for dogs. 

Giant caterpillars are barked at and teased as they attempt to cross the driveway, peaceful 

and friendly doves and wagtails have to flee from the pup in bullet-mode, complacent fran-

colins squawk, 

run and finally take to the air just as she reaches them; she’s never caught one – the fun is 

in the stalking and the chase. Question: How much fun do we have every day? 

She was a lot younger when she had her first encounter with a baboon which, having sto-

len fruit from the kitchen, climbed up onto the roof to eat it. She barked and growled (in 

unison) in indignation until the animal became irritated, descended and chased her down 

the driveway until she veered off along a path she knew and he didn’t, and raced back into 

the house. Ever since, if anyone climbs onto the roof for maintenance she tends to regard 

them as another baboon, and the canine scolding ensues! 

We humans tend to lose things and spend time chasing our tails trying to find them – our 

little dog chases her tail purely for fun; after all, she is rather attached to it. She believes, 

too, that if anything is buried, dig it out... furiously. This way, she has learned that interest-
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Brand in Bettysbaai! 

Boosdoeners het vanoggend (19 Jan) net voor sesuur 'n brand op 'n leë erf in Bettysbaai 

gestig. Net die wakker oë van 'n buurtwagter en die vinnige optrede van Bettysbaai se 

vrywillige brandweer, CapeNature en die munisipale brandweer het 'n ramp voorkom. 

Die brand het langs Kreupelhoutstraat tussen Fourstreams- en Lipkinstrate ontstaan. Met 

die suidoostewind van agter sou dit 'n hele straatblok bedreig het. 

Die buurtwagsameroeper in die Jock se Baai-gebied het dadelik die brandweer, Cape Na-

ture en die naasliggende huise geskakel. Die polisie en ook die spanne wat marine-

stropery beveg is ook onmiddellik ingelig, omdat dit bekend is dat die misdadigers die 

wetstoepassers en publiek se aandag met brande probeer weglei.  

Die vinnige en doeltreffende optrede van al die betrokkenes en ook die feit dat die 

plantegroei op die brandende erf inheems was, nie hoog was nie en dus nie 'n hoë brand-

lading verteenwoordig het nie, het meegebring dat die brand binne 'n halfuur doodgespuit 

is. 

Dit is blykbaar die soveelste opsetlik gestigte brand in Bettysbaai in die afgelope week. 

Inwoners moet asseblief hul oë oophou en sorg dat hulle 'n lys met noodnommers byder-

hand het. 

(Brandweer: (028) 312 2400, Polisie: (028) 271 8200, CapeNature: 082 442 8005, Sea-

watch: 082 994 930) 

Jaap van Deventer 

ing ingredients can be unearthed for lunch: we have found earthworms carefully deposited 

on the brick steps to dry out in the sun: canine crunchy boerewors! Mini craters adorn the 

lawn... Question: Do I dig for hidden treasures? 

Frogs are an irritation during the day as they tend to jump into the water as she drinks 

from the pond, but when they leave the pond for the pathways and lawns at night, Mandy 

gently rounds them up and herds them back home. There is a certain order to her daily 

routine that I envy; a singleness of purpose: if the sun is shining, go out into the fresh air 

and enjoy everything that moves, explore every avenue life presents and make the most of 

what you find. Make friends with everyone you meet, and if they don’t wag their tails, find 

someone who will enjoy wagging their tail with you. Do not be afraid of  potential friends 

much bigger than yourself, stand your ground beside your best Friend and He will protect 

you. Love unconditionally and reserve barking for protection. Folk tend to love the lovable.  

Whatever this year brings, “The Lord’s love never ends, His mercies never stop. They are 

new every morning; Lord, Your loyalty is great. I say to myself: ‘The Lord is mine, so I 

hope in Him.’”  Lamentations 3: 22-24. He is in control...it will be a good year, come what 

may. 

Beverley Green 



24 

VACANT POSITIONS     –      BETTIES BAY RATEPAYERS ASSOCIATION 

Due to the current incumbent retiring we urgently need to fill the following positions in our 

organisation: 

Editor – The Buzz 

Webmaster – Bettys Bay Ratepayers Association 

Interested parties can contact either of the following parties to obtain more information: 

Rudi Perold  - Chairman  028 272 9054 or 083 677 3992 

Heinie Foot  - Vice Chairman 028 272 9806 or 082 375 4827 

Adrian de Kock  - Secretary 028 272 9998 or 082 940 4619 

Bettys Bay Ratepayers Association is the largest such organisation in the Overstrand Mu-

nicipal area and it is imperative that we keep our many members informed of matters af-

fecting them and our village. 

Santa Spreads Love and Joy 

Someone must have written "comet" on a wish list. Santa must have passed this on to 

Terry Lovejoy, who set to work in his backyard in Thornlands, Queensland, Australia and 

before long he spotted a big chunk of ice heading towards the inner solar system. 

Terry Lovejoy discovered his fifth comet C/2014 Q2 (Lovejoy) on 17 August 2014 and pub-

lished his findings as the comet grew brighter. By Christmas most amateur astronomers 

had there cameras focussed on this fuzzy ball which last paid a visit to the inner solar sys-

tem about 11,500 years ago. Excitement mounted when a tail of dust and gas, caused by 

the force of the Sun's radiation and solar winds, became visible on long exposure photo-

graphs and through telescopes. 

From very dark locations, the comet can been seen as a fuzzy patch with the naked eye. I 

found it quite easily through binoculars. This is not a humdinger of a comet but shows as a 

pretty bluish green object on my photographs taken at Betty's Bay.  

The comet will still be visible until mid January for southern hemisphere observers. As 

darkness falls find the constellation Orion with its three distinctive belt stars. Follow a line 

to the northwest to the triangle pattern of stars, one being the bright orange star, Alda-

baran. Extend this line and meet the Seven Sisters! Bingo - take out your binocs and scan 

the sky.The comet's path will be a bit above Aldabaran and the Seven Sisters during the 

next two weeks. If you miss this one, there will hopefully be more discoveries because 

C/2014 Q2 (Lovejoy) will only be back in about 8000 years. 

May you start the year filled with Love and Joy. Happy comet hunting. 

http://www.space.com/28196-comet-lovejoy-visible-eridanus-constellation.html 

Carol Botha  
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Spar Sentrum / Centre 

Kleinmond 

Tel.: 028 271 4666(w) 

Fax : 028 271 4665 

Cell : Karlien  082 868 4267 

         Mr Fryhoff Albertyn  082 927 5240 

Friends of the Hangklip Library/ 
Vriende van die Hangklip Biblioteek 

Library Hours:    Monday to Friday 9h00-16h00 

The Library in Betty`s Bay serves the Hangklip community of Rooiels, Pringle Bay & Bet-
ty`s Bay. The Friends of the Library support the Library and Librarian, Rosaline Matthews, 
by helping in and about the library as well as fundraising. New books are purchased, adult 
& children`s programmes are supported and monthly meetings are arranged to encourage 
the community as well as visitors into the library. New and interesting ideas/ guest speak-
ers/workshops/book and pancake sales allow the discovery of new thoughts and over a 
cup of tea, many new friends too!  

2015 is loaded with exciting times and activities; at the time of printing, the AGM held on 
29 January, will have propelled us into 2015 with planning a wonderful and successful 
year.  So………………….. 

Join the Friends of the Hangklip Library! Sluit aan by die Vriende van die Hangklip 
Biblioteek! 
Annual fee of R25 per person OR R30 per family. This can be paid at the Library. 

 Your talents and expertise can be spread around 

 Support our efforts to carry on with the Local History Collection  

 Donate good secondhand books/puzzles 

 Create greeting cards that can be sold in the library. 

SHOP TO RENT 

 Shop space to rent in Disa Centre, Betty’s Bay. 

Very reasonable rent, lease period negotiable. 

Contact Ian at 083 302 2726 
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Dr JP Duvenage 

Tandarts / Dentist 

56 Main Road, Kleinmond 

028 271 3467 

Na ure/After hours:0828610616 

Hangklip Gemeenskapsorgsentrum 

Reg. No. 102-000-NPO 

Lakeside 4749, Bettysbaai  

 Ondersteuning aan bejaardes 

 Etes teen billike pryse (volgens 

inkomste), afgelewer of nuttig by 

sentrum self 

 Hulp-personeel word benodig 

Kontak: Patricia (028) 2729 051 of 

082 378 1641 Maandag, Woensdag en 

Vrydag van 09.00 tot 12.30.  
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BBRA COMMITTEE 2014 

Chairman/Ward Committee/WCDF/Property/Planning and Property Development 

Rudi Perold   rudi@perold.co   028 272 9054 

 

Vice Chairman/Ward Committee/WCDF/Federation/Crassula Hall 

Heinie Foot   heiniefoot@lantic.net  082 375 4827 

 

Treasurer/Secretary/Membership Database 

Adrian de Kock   adrian25@telkomsa.net  028 272 9998 

 

Water/Waste/ Sanitation 

Richard Starke   richard@recirc.co.za  028 272 9417 

 

Fire/Emergency Support Services/Security/CPF 

Wendy Tawse   wtawse@capenature.co.za 028 272 9979 

 

Roads/Storm Water 

Wilna Rademeyer  wilna@meridianrealty.co.za 076 868 1535 

 

Sand Dune Management/Beaches and Amenities 

Vacant 

 

The Buzz/Internet/Data Management (Temporary) 

Nic Swart   thebuzz@bettysbay.info  072 984 2589 

Liz Fick    djfick@mweb.co.za  028 272 9800 
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